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District Highlights  

July 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012 
 

The Fayette County Soil and Water 

Conservation District (SWCD) directors 

and employees would like to take this 

opportunity to update everyone on a few of 

the things that we have been doing this past 

year, since we are no longer able to mail newsletters 

bi-monthly.  

 

As most of you know the district has a board made up of five 

directors: Jake Hortenstine, Chairman, Craig Opfer, Vice-

Chairman, Ken Roberts, Secretary, Elizabeth Heinzmann, 

Treasurer, and Susan Holdeman, Director. There are two 

district employees: Tony Pals, Resource Conservationist (RC), 

and Karen Sanders, Administrative Coordinator (AC). The 

district shares an office with the Natural Resource 

Conservation Service (NRCS) which at the present time has 1 

employee - Mary Ann Hoeffliger, DC. 

 

The SWCD fiscal year 

included the period of July 

1, 2011 to June 30, 2012. 

Each year the district 

receives the biggest portion 

of our operating funds from 

a grant through the Illinois 

Department of Agriculture 

(IDOA).  These funds have 
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steadily decreased since 2008 when we received over $88,000 

to this year when we will be getting $48,161. To offset this 

decrease in funding from the state we have 

sought out other sources of income to 

keep the doors open.  The district 

gets funding from NRCS in 

exchange for technical 

assistance with the CRP 

program through a 

contribution agreement. 

Another income source we 

have generated from the 

CRP program is administrative 

fees for the service of setting up the seeding 

of CRP practices. The Fayette County Board provides an 

annual allocation to the district, recognizing that we help 

protect the soil resources of the county, and, therefore, the tax 

base. We also share our RC with the Effingham County SWCD 

as a way of obtaining additional funds.  Then there are the 

various other small fund raising jobs we have done forever, 

such as, tree sale, fabric sales, drill rentals, etc. With all of 

these other income sources we are able to continue to provide 

the services to protect the soil and water resources of the 

county, but, admittedly, not at the same level as before. Sharing 

an RC means heôs only here half the time.  Some of his duties 

are then taken over by the AC, which takes away from some of 

the functions she performed, such as classroom presentations.  

It sounds good to say, ñWe have to do more with less!ò but you 

really canôt.  If you were functioning at an efficient level before 

the cuts, we can only do less with less. We apologize for any 

inconvenience this has caused you, our customers.  The 

economy will turn around and things will get back to ñnormalò.  



Until then, please bear with us, and thank you for your 

patience.  

 

SWCD and NRCS Staff and directors attended various 

meetings, training and workshops throughout the fiscal year, 

including: 

 

ü Council 10 Meetings 

ü Envirothon Meeting 

ü Tillage Seminar @ Mt. Vernon 

ü Fayette County Recycling Committee Meetings 

ü Grade Stabilization Stream Training 

ü Security Awareness Training 

ü IDNR IL Recreational Access Program 

ü NRCS Local Work Group Meeting 

ü Winter Training  

ü Open Meeting Act 

Training  

ü Transect Survey for 

IDOA  

ü Carlyle Lake Days 

ü CREP training 

Meetings 

ü Presentation to 

Vandalia Rotary 

about the SWCD 

 

Throughout the year the 

District gives and arranges several presentations on 

conservation to various schools, clubs, and organizations.  

These included the following: 



 

ü Soil loss presentations to 

Fayette County High Schools 

ü Poster Contest presentations 

to all fourth graders in the 

county 

ü Vandalia Lake Appreciation 

Day for Vandalia 6
th

 graders 

ü Carlyle Lake Conservation 

Days  

ü Conservation Field Days for 

4
th

 graders Fayette County 

ü Presentation to Fayette 

County Board 

ü ñSnakeò presentation to all 5
th

 

and 6
th

 graders in the county 

ü Envirothon logo presentation 

to Vo-Art Class 

ü Envirothon Presentations on 

Fifth Element 

ü Soil Judging Contest   

ü ñNuts About Natureò Newsletter twice a year for 2
nd

 and 

3
rd

 graders  

 

The Fayette County SWCD assists NRCS and FSA with CRP 

in plan development, and survey, design, and installation of the 

conservation practices on those CRP acres. This past fiscal 

year, 1536.9 acres were accepted into the program through the 

continuous CRP signup, the general signup, or reenrollment. 

 



The Fayette County Soil & Water Conservation District was 

able to continue the e-

recycling program that 

was developed 

through the hard 

work of the county 

recycling committee 

last year.  Because of 

efforts by the 

members of this 

committee, the county 

now has e-recycling 

Wednesday afternoon. 

The recycling of paper, plastic, cans, and cardboard is still 

being done by FAYCO. 

 

The District distributed approx. 300 White Pine Seedlings to 

the third grade students in Fayette County in celebration of 

Earth Week and Arbor Day.  Thanks to the Illinois Department 

of Natural Resources for donating these seedlings.  We also 

provided a set of watershed activity books to each 4th grade 

student who participated in the poster contest. 

  

The Districtôs Annual Tree Sale was held in April 2012.  There 

were approximately 2150 trees sold, including: White Pine, 

Norway Spruce, Blue Spruce, White Dogwood and Red Oak.  

The District is sponsoring another Tree Sale in April 2013.  

This past year the St. Elmo FFA wrapped the trees for us. 

Thank you Mr. Thurnau and students.  We would also like to 

thank everyone who responded to our 2012 Tree Sale and 

encourage you to do so again in 2013!  

 



The Fayette County 

SWCD again co-

sponsored a local 

Envirothon 

Competition with 

the Effingham, 

Cumberland, 

Jasper, and Shelby 

County SWCDôs at 

the Ballard Nature 

Center.  The 

Envirothon is a 

national program 

for high school students covering five subjects dealing with the 

environment (Wildlife, Aquatics, Forestry, Soils, and Non Point 

Source Pollution/ Low Impact Development were the topics 

used in 2012).  The students compete as a five-member team 

with the winners going to Monticello for the state contest.  The 

winning team from Fayette County this year was Brownstown 

High School. Thanks to the Fayette County Farm Bureau for 

providing the t-shirts for everyone again this year. 

 

The Fayette County Soil 

& Water Conservation 

District annually co-

sponsors a soil judging 

contest with Marion and 

Effingham counties for 

all the Ag departments 

in those counties.  The 

contest in FY ô12 was 

held in Fayette County on the Randy & 



Terri Braun farm.  The students judge five pits on qualities of 

the soil and its tendency to erode.  St. Elmo took top honors for 

Fayette County. ñThank you!ò to Randy and Terri for the use of 

your field, and to the county highway department for digging 

the pits. 

 

The district provides a 

Truax Grass Seed Drill 

to be used in the county 

for no-till ing warm and 

cool season grasses and 

legumes, and a filter 

fabric plow for fabric 

checks in grass 

waterways.  We also 

have a root plow to use as an alternative to clearing fencerows, 

a tree planter, and an acorn planter available for rent. 

 

The District has established a good working relationship with 

the local radio station, WPMB/WKRV.  In addition, news 

articles on conservation and District activities were printed in 

the Vandalia Leader-Union, Ramsey News Journal, Farina 

News, Beecher City Journal, Altamont News, St. Elmo Banner 

and Effingham Daily News.  This relationship is greatly 

appreciated by the District.   

 

The SWCD also puts together a 

newsletter, ñConservation Conversationò 

to keep county landowners and operators 

informed about various conservation 

activities.    This was published for 

many years and distributed to 3000 


